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August 11, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

As required by Ordinance 14962, I am pleased to transmit the report Managing and Assessing Operational Practices during Integrated Security Project Construction.  This report outlines a detailed system for assessing escort staffing during the Integrated Security Project (ISP).  This system will achieve the goal of minimizing costs without jeopardizing the success of the construction project or safety and security during construction.  It recognizes that, given the unique circumstances of this project, the best way to identify efficiencies is to learn and improve from the detailed reporting and assessment of actual experience. Consistent with proviso language in Ordinance 14962, a new jail consultant will also review this system and make recommendations for evaluating other possible efficiencies.  However, let me be clear that the primary focus of these efforts will be to maintain the safety and security of the public, the personnel in the facility, and the inmates during ISP construction.

On July 12, 2004, the Council approved Ordinances 14962 and 14963, which made available the funding to proceed with the ISP.  Ordinance 14962 included the following proviso:

Of this appropriation, $1,000,000 in Project 395211, ISP DAJD Operations shall not be expended or encumbered until review and approval of the council by motion of a plan for independent evaluation of operational staffing practices related to the integrated security project implementation.  The executive shall prepare a detailed plan that incorporates the recommendations of the county auditor for the independent testing, evaluation, and reporting on the operational staffing practices.  The plan shall be transmitted to the council by August 12, 2004.

The Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) and Facilities Management Division (FMD) have worked with the contractor and the construction manager to develop the attached report in compliance with this proviso.

The Integrated Security Project is a unique undertaking.  With most modern jails, renovations can occur by turning over a portion of the facility to the full control of the contractor.  Under these normal circumstances, construction and movement of crews, equipment, and materials can occur completely separate from the operation of the jail.  However, the ISP occurs in a high-rise, indirect supervision facility that remains in operation during construction.  At no point does the contractor have full control or free access to the King County Correctional Facility (KCCF).  Consequently, all work of the contractor must be escorted to ensure the safety of work crews, jail staff, inmates, and the public.

Over the past two years, the escort staffing plan for the ISP has been reviewed and refined extensively by many parties, including the DAJD Operational Master Plan (OMP) consultant.  DAJD, FMD, the ISP construction contractor (Turner Construction), and the ISP construction (development) manager (URS Corp.) continue to fine-tune the plan in line with the latest construction schedule.  Key assumptions in this plan include:

· Housing displaced inmates in the West Wing of KCCF rather than in double bunked units at the RJC;

· Assigning two security staff on construction floors – one for the safety of the workers on the floor and the other to escort crews and materials on and off the floor; and

· Assigning one officer for work on elevators serving inmate areas.

The budget for the escort staff represents $1.1 million of the $26 million that will be spent on the ISP over the next three years. Given the unusual security issues for this project and the extensive review of the escort staffing plan to date, it is not possible to predict whether there will be additional significant savings.  Nonetheless, DAJD and FMD are committed to minimizing costs by learning from actual experience about the security needs and staffing requirements during ISP construction.

To accomplish this, DAJD and FMD have worked with the contractor and construction manager to develop an intensive reporting and assessment system.  DAJD, the contractor, and construction manager will provide daily reports on their respective areas of responsibilities.  Through the sharing of these reports, the leads for each organization will meet each morning to resolve issues and identify ways to reduce costs.  In addition, unresolved issues and pending recommendations will be addressed at weekly meetings of the project team.  Progress reports will be provided to management (“owners”) meetings to ensure the project remains on schedule and within budget.

Another important part of this system is the role of a new jail consultant to provide independent expertise, as recommended by the King County Auditor’s Office (KCAO).  This consultant will review the system, suggest areas where material savings may be possible, and recommend the evaluation approach for these areas.  The consultant’s report will be due by December 2004.  The consultant will return in May 2005 to review the reporting and assessment system and the progress on the recommendations from the initial report.  

Given the unique circumstances of this project, the reporting and assessment of day-to-day experiences will be the most valuable tool for resolving security issues and identifying possible savings.  Consequently, the role of this new consultant is targeted toward reviewing and auditing this system and making recommendations for evaluating potential savings.  The estimated consultant cost of $15,000-$20,000 represents the appropriate investment for this role.

The OMP Implementation Advisory Group, consisting of Executive agencies, Council staff, and the Auditor, will also have a key role in this system.  This group will participate in selecting the consultant, provide feedback on draft reports, and receive regular progress reports on use of escort officers.

Overall, the system described above is designed to provide multiple levels of review to strive for a successful project at the least cost.  This system has the flexibility to respond to the inevitable issues that will arise from the unique circumstances of undertaking a major construction project in an operating, high-rise jail.  Most importantly, it achieves the goal of ensuring the safety and security of the public, personnel in the facility, and the inmates. 

Thank your for your consideration of these materials.  Please contact Larry Mayes, Interim Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, at (206) 296-1268, or Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, at (206) 206-0631, if you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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